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ARRANGEMENT and aASSIFICATION
The entries have been arranged according to the Church of Ireland Parish divisions speci
fied in the 1833 and 1857 Ordnance Survey Maps, starting in the north-west, and moving
roughly in a southwards direction. The grid reference numbers in the right-hand column
(used only for buildings beyond town-boundaries) can be employed in conjunction with any
one-inch ordnance survey map.

It is not suggested that all buildings listed must be retained in any re-development.
Individual buildings are marked A when they are considered of outstanding merit or impor
tance, and are considered essential. Those marked B are important and should be retained,
if at all possible. The rest are of sufficient importance to merit integration in any new
scheme. Groups marked G should wherever possible be retained, although the buildings
constituting a group may, individually, be of varying interest and importance. Many of
these will be suitable for treatment, either as conservation areas, or as 'general improve
ment areas* as defined in the Housing Act (N.I.) 1971.
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PREFACE

Few areas of Ulster can offer so many scenic contrasts as the north of County Antrim.
Dominating all, and providing a centuries-old lure for travellers, is the Giant's Causeway.
Strangely, when it was first 'discovered' in 1692 by the Bishop of Derry, strong contro
versy ensued as to whether it was the work of man or of nature, and only many years later
was volcanic activity suggested as the origin. The Romantic Era thrilled to the wild
grandeur of the phenomenon; the Post Chaise Companion, published in 1784, compared its
'capes and precipices' to 'immense Gothic cathedrals'. There followed a ceaseless flow
of delightfully exaggerated and fanciful depictions in etchings, watercolours and prints,
most notable of which are those by James Moore, Andrew Nichol and W.H.Bartlett. One of
the earliest sightseers was the inti'epid Mrs. Delaney, who, in 1757, made a leisurely
journey north, staying first at Galgorm Castle, then at Hazlewood Glebehouse (Kasharkin
Rectory) and finally at Leslie Hill as the guest of Mr. James Leslie; from here she was
taken to view the Causeway, and, although greatly fatigued, nevertheless, on being refresh
ed by cold mutton and tongue, found much to comment on and admire. In contrast Dr. John
son felt that, although the Causeway was, no doubt worth seeing, it was 'not worth going
to see.' By the 19th century the Causeway had become the greatest attraction for visitors
to Antrim and Thackeray in 1842 cantankerously complains of how 'the guides pounce upon
the visitor, with a dozen rough boatmen who are lying in wait; and a crew of shrill beggar-
boys with boxes of spars, ready to tear him and each other to pieces seemingly.'

None of these travellers found inspiration in the rest of the countryside; they entirely
ignored the wild beauty of the hills around Loughguile, the lush upper reaches of the
River Bann and the golden strands and open vistas of the nor'ttiern coast. Still less did
they find anything to admire in the architecture, beyond the romantic grandeur of Dunluce
Castle or the neat sobriety of the villages and towns.

Today no pre-Plantation building is intact: monastic settlements and the majority of old
churches have disappeared or are so ruined as to preclude real architectural assessment;
the stump of the Round Tower at Armoy avoided destruction because it served as a dovecote;
only some of the castles along the north coast survive to give us.an idea of 16th and
early 17th century architecture. Although the early Planters brought with them a more
sophisticated style, their buildings too have largely vanished.

By the 18th century, when times were more peaceful and communications easier, the landed
gentry begsui to build for themselves capacious and often charming dwellings; a striking
group clusters round the Bush River - Benvarden, Ballydivity, Ballylough and Lisconnan;
the earliest in the area is probably Beardiville House but the most important is Leslie
Hill, whose dimensions and original massing suggest the hand of an architect rather than
of a local contractor; all these follow a classical pattern and it was only at Lisanoure
Castle that any attempt was made to copy the new-fangled Gothick, popular in England and
Scotland. The classical Georgian style in the building of country houses endured for a
century and a half until the 1850's, at any rate for the smaller Isindowner, and it is
often difficult to tell exactly when extensions and additions were made.

In the first fifty years of the 19th century many changes took place. The major market
town of Ballymoney began to assume its present appearance. Charlotte Street survives as
a good example of late Georgian housing, and although in parts badly cared for, is an area
worth preserving in toto as virtually unique in Co. Antrim. Churches of all denominations
were built or rebuilt, many still in the Gothic tradition of the Planters; simong the most
attractive are those of the Church of Ireland at Ballintoy and Dervock; solid Presbyterian
Classicism is best seen in St. James', Ballymoney. Farmhouses and cottages of consider
able charm, such as Larchfield and Killagan, were erected. To this period, too, belongs
the only major example of domestic architecture in the area, Charles Lanyon's Dundarave.
Lanyon was one of the first architects, who were not their own contractors, to work in the
north of Antrim; and from the 1840's onwards it becomes easier to discern individual
styles among the enormous number of buildings erected. Much harder to date are the white
washed thatched cottages which not so long ago were a common feature of the Irish country
side; easier to desecrate than almost any other building, they have all but disappeared;

good examples survive in Carnfinton Cottage at Rasharkin and the pair at Portballintrae.
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